
Village of Hampshire 
Business Development Commission 

Downtown Beautification Subcommittee 
 

July 11, 2022, 7:00 p.m. 
Hampshire Village Hall 

234 S. State Street 
Virtual Meeting and Live Meeting 

 
AGENDA 

1. Call to Order 

2. Roll Call and Establish Quorum 

3. Approval of Minutes from April 11, 2022 

4. Approval of Minutes from June 6, 2022 

5. Old Business 

a. Wayfinding Signs 

6. New Business 

a. Review Façade Grant Application – The Kave at 123 Washington Ave. 

7. Public Comments 

8. Announcements 

9. Adjournment 

 

 

 

Attendance: By Public Act 101-0640, all public meetings and public hearings for essential governmental services 
may be held by video or tele conference during a public health disaster, provided there is an accommodation for 
the public to participate, and submit questions and comments prior to meeting. If you would like to attend this 
meeting by Video or Tele Conference, you must e-mail the Village Clerk with your request no later than noon (12 
PM) the day of the meeting. A link to participate will be sent to your e-mail address, including all exhibits and 
other documents (the packet) to be considered at the meeting. 

 

Recording: Please note that all meetings held by videoconference will be recorded, and the recordings will be 
made public. While State Law does not required consent, by requesting an invitation, joining the meeting by link 
or streaming, all participants acknowledge and consent to their image and voice being recorded and made 
available for public viewing. 

 

Accommodations: The Village of Hampshire, in compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, requests that 
persons with disabilities, who require certain accommodations to allow them to observe and/or participate in the 
meeting(s) or have questions about the accessibility of the meeting(s) or facilities, contact the Village at 847-683-
2181 to allow the Village to make reasonable accommodations for these persons. 
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Beautification Meeting 

April 11, 2022 

 

Present:  Bill Swalwell, Michelle Bunkowske, Christina Tuminero, Jeanie Mayer 

Remote Attendance:  Lynn O’Shea 

Call to Order at 7:06pm. 

 

Review of Minutes from July 12, 2021.   

Motion to accept: Jeanie, Seconded by Lynn,   Motion carried 

 

Façade application from Brandon Roberts and Chris Jones for 124 S State Street, AKA 
Hampshire Social 

Please see submitted app for complete reference.  Bill met with applicants 4 times to 
talk about scope.  The morning coffee shop/afternoon & evening wine and beer 
establishment proposes to sell locally sourced craft beers and wines, and coffee. 

Improvements include an outdoor seating area, brick recoloring to complement 
existing buildings nearby, Chimney removal in back, reconfigured west elevation, new 
double glass doors on front, collapsible side windows, new transom, 450 sqft patio with 
stamped concrete, privacy fencing with gate, among other improvements. 

The work can be seen from he right of way both in front and in back making the 
proposal eligible for the grant. 

Color treatment necessary to match brick on rear elevation due to repairs to existing 
masonry and the new door and window. 

The committee discussed the awning that is proposed.  Beneficial to block the sun for 
outdoor diners, but concern was raised about the high winds and how it will hold up in 
the long run.  

Bill noted there was a change in flatwork from $7360 to $9817.50, bringing the total cost 
to $76,541.50. 

Josh Wray shared that the board approved $100,000 for 2122-23 FY for the façade 
program. 

Bill mentioned two additional grant applicants he spoke with who may also have 
requests coming in this year:  Rose Garden and Blocks Fresh Market. 
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The Rose Garden project is awaiting quotes for masonry work to replace the lower third 
along the length of the restaurant on Jefferson Ave. with limestone-type product and 
also repair/replace broken parapet wall along the top of the building. 

Block’s may be proposing replacement of their awnings with ne metal ones along two 
sides of their building at Maple and Jefferson to help cover sidewalks along the 
building. 

The beautification committee discussed the importance of the current proposal and 
Lynn noted that funding it at the maximum of 75% would still allow over $40,000 for other 
projects should they come in. 

Michelle made a motion to recommend to the BDC approval for the grant and 
proposed funding the project at 75% due to the scope of the improvements, and the 
impact they will have for the downtown.   

Motion seconded by Christina. 

Roll call vote:  5 ayes, no nays. Motion carried. 

_________ 

The Committee discussed the wayfinding sign project.  Bill recalled the guideline 
offered by Dave Pizzolatto that the signs needed to be much bigger than the current 
ones with less writing on them – a minimum of 6” capital letters and 4” lower case 
lettering needed in order to be read by people in cars traveling at 25mph or less.  

Bill appointed Michelle and Christina to resume discussions with Mike Armato from 
Signarama, who made our sample signs, and see about new quotes. 

_________ 

 

No additional business or discussion. 

Motion to adjourn at 8:05pm made by Michelle, Seconded by Christina, Approved by 
all. 

 

 

 

Submitted by Jeanie Mayer 
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The Village of 
Hampshire

Way-finding Sign Location Proposal

July 2018
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Things to consider: 

• Leverage resident survey data to identify areas of needed awareness. 

• All signage is a representation of the village, so it should stand out. It also 
should stick to a common theme for all way finding signs to allow users to 
easily identify them. 

• Signs should be place a decision points (not after them), drive people to 
unknown locations and in areas without competing signs around it.  

• Ensure signage is placed before or at decision locations and not after them. 

• Downtown doesn’t necessarily need to have a naming convention added to 
define it (e.g. “historic”, “old town”, etc.) 

• Since some people may not have good sight, the use of color should also be 
used to denote categories of locations (e.g. “Parks” would be green) 

• Design should be able to allow for sections to be updated as locations 
change without the entire sign having to be replaced. 
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Things to consider: 

• Size of lettering on each sign should follow the Department of Transportation 
2009 Edition Chapter 2D. Guide Signs—Conventional Roads 

• Section 2D.06 Size of Lettering 

• 01- Sign legibility is a direct function of letter size and spacing. Legibility distance 
has to be sufficient to give road users enough time to read and comprehend the 
sign. Under optimum conditions, a guide sign message can be read and 
understood in a brief glance. The legibility distance takes into account factors 
such as inattention, blocking of view by other vehicles, unfavorable weather, 
inferior eyesight, or other causes for delayed or slow reading. Where conditions 
permit, repetition of guide information on successive signs gives the road user 
more than one opportunity to obtain the information needed. 

• 03-The principal legend on guide signs shall be in letters and numerals at least 6 
inches in height for all upper-case letters, or a combination of 6 inches in height 
for upper-case letters and 4.5 inches in height for lower-case letters. On low-
volume roads (as defined in Section 5A.01) with speeds of 25 mph or less, and on 
urban streets with speeds of 25 mph or less, the principal legend shall be in 
letters at least 4 inches in height for all upper-case letters, or a combination of 4 
inches in height for upper-case letters and 3 inches in height for lower-case 
letters.
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